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OFFICIAL NOTICE AND AGENDA 
Notice is hereby given that the Personnel Committee of the City of Stoughton, 
Wisconsin will hold a regular or special meeting as indicated on the date, time 
and location given below. 


Meeting of the:  
 


Date/Time:  
 


Location: 
  


  
 
 
 
 
 


Members: 
 


 


City Personnel: 


Personnel Committee of the City of Stoughton 
 


Thursday, March 4, 2021 @ 6:00 pm 
 


 **PLEASE NOTE** This is a teleconference meeting via GoToMeeting.  
Access with a computer, tablet, or smart phone via GoToMeeting - 
https://global.gotomeeting.com/join/616592869   
You may also join by phone using dial-in number 1 (312) 757-3121 
Access Code: 616-592-869  
Please sign in to the meeting at least 10 minutes prior to the scheduled  
start time if possible.  
 


 


Lisa Reeves (Chair), Frederick Hundt (Vice Chair), Sid Boersma, Thomas Majewski , 
and Mayor Timothy Swadley (ex-officio member) 


 


Director Gillingham 
 


 


1 Call to Order 
 


2 Approval of the Personnel Committee meeting minutes from Monday, 
November 2, 2020, Monday, January 4, 2021, and Monday, February 1, 2021 


 


3 Communications/Updates 
 


4 **Discussion and possible action (Deliberations) regarding Vacation Payout 
Appeal 


 


5 Work Rules update 
 


6 Future Agenda Items 
• Parks & Recreation Structure 
• Donation of Time Program Policy  
• Vacation Parity – Represented vs Non-represented 
• Proration of Vacation based on Termination Date 


 


7  Adjournment 
 


 


 
** May move to closed session per State Statute 19.85(1)(c) considering employment, promotion, 
compensation, or performance evaluation data of any public employee over which the governmental 
body has jurisdiction or exercises responsibility. 


 


 


 
Any person wishing to attend the meeting, whom because of a disability, requires special accommodation, 
should contact the City Clerk’s Office at (608) 873-6692 at least 24 hours before the scheduled meeting time 
so appropriate arrangements can be made. In addition, any person wishing to speak or have their comments 
heard but does not have access to the internet should also contact the City Clerk’s Office at the number 
above at least 24 hours before the scheduled meeting so appropriate arrangements can be made. 
 


 
NOTE: AN EXPANDED MEETING MAY CONSTITUTE A QUORUM OF THE COUNCIL.  



https://global.gotomeeting.com/join/616592869






PERSONNEL COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES 
Monday, November 2, 2020 @ 6:00 pm 
Remotely Via GoToMeeting 
 
Present: Lisa Reeves (Chair), Fred Hundt (Vice-Chair), Thomas Majewski, Mayor Swadley     
              and Director Gillingham  
 


Also in attendance: Director Friedl, Director Scheel 
 


1. CALL TO ORDER: Chair Reeves called the meeting to order at 6:01 pm.  
  


2. Approval of the Wednesday, September 23, 2020, Thursday, October 1, 2020, and Monday, 
October 19, 2020 Personnel Committee meeting minutes. Approved once the change of an 
individuals name requested by Chair Reeves is made regarding the October 1 meeting 
minutes. 
 


3. Communications/Updates 
            Director Gillingham reported: 


• An agreement was not reached during the face-to-face meeting with the Police 
Union. Another meeting has been scheduled for 11/11/20. 


• Update regarding the PD Dispatcher positions. Candidates have been interviewed 
and we had another full-time dispatcher leave, offers were extended to two 
candidates for full time positions instead of one full and one part time. 


• The rates for health and dental benefits are locked in and open enrollment will 
commence this week. 


• Phone calls and communications regarding COVID were plentiful over the 
weekend. 


• Director Gillingham stated that it has been very busy. She further stated that this is 
always a very busy time for Human Resources and that this year it is 
overwhelmingly so. 


 
4. **Discussion and possible action regarding COVID related absences and compensation 


options effective 1/1/2021 
Director Gillingham stated that at this time the City is paying employees who are out due to 
COVID exposure and not requiring employees to use sick time. She stated that there were 
three options: 


• No change to the current COVID Absence Policy. 
• Employee is granted ten days if exposed or tests positive but must provide 


documentation, if possible. 
• An employee is exposed or tests positive and is it is deemed that they are unable to 


complete their duties must use sick time, vacation and, if necessary, time off without 
pay.  


Hundt stated while he likes the idea of staying with the commitment to the policy as it is, 
however, he would like to know the monetary cost at this point. Director Gillingham asked 
Director Friedl if he had the total cost so far and he stated that he did not. Hundt stated that 
the vaccine will not be available for another 8-9 months, so that would maybe double the 
cost of what has been spent so far. He stated that given the direness of the situation, maybe 
the City should keep paying. Reeves stated she is not in favor of staying with option 1. She 
stated it is an issue of personal responsibility in this country. Many people do the right thing but 
so many are still not concerned with the consequences. She further stated that if the 







employee has no skin in the game some will take advantage and will just take the time off 
paid. She stated that in her workplace they must use their vacation time if they are exposed or 
test positive. Most cannot afford to take time off without pay and so they forgo spending time 
with family during the holidays. Employees must take ownership and use responsibility. She 
stated that she would go with something between option 2 or 3. Director Gillingham stated 
that the few cases that occurred within the City employees were mainly in the Fire Dept. 
Firefighters that get into a truck together and the Police Dept.  Majewski stated that in some of 
these cases when people are just not doing the right thing there is no excuse. He stated that 
those people should know better. He further stated that he wears a mask 8 hours a day and 
that it is very sloppy and unprofessional of them not to follow the recommendations. He stated 
he believes option 1 should be off the table for that reason. Mayor Swadley agreed with 
Reeves and Majewski regarding the employees that are not doing the right thing. He stated 
that everyone in City Hall has done a great job of staying COVID distant. Director Gillingham 
stated there had been two exposures to one employee at City Hall. Director Scheel stated 
that the employee had been exposed once at work and once outside of work. Swadley 
stated that it had been a while ago and that protocols in City Hall were better now. Hundt 
stated that he thought that maybe they should go with option 2. Reeves asked about masks 
being off at lunch. Director Gillingham gave an overview of how each department handles 
lunches. There was some discussion regarding the type of masks that the employees wear. 
Reeves stated that she was leaning towards option 3 the caveat being if leadership has 
employees that cannot accommodate. Majewski stated that he would like to go with option 3 
as well. Director Gillingham stated that she would like to check with leadership and bring this 
item back in December.  


5. **Discussion and possible action regarding employees that onboard in the 4th quarter and the 
next years 1/1 increase 
Director Gillingham asked if an employee is on boarded during the last quarter of the year, 
should they qualify for the 1/1 increase or should they have to wait until the next year? 
Majewski stated that if they were not given the 1/1 increase then wouldn’t that put them out 
of kilter with everyone else in regards to steps? Director Gillingham stated that it was a 
concern because we are hiring them at market level and then giving them an increase on 
1/1. Majewski stated that the employee should not be penalized because they came in at 
market. They should get the COLA increase. Hundt agreed. Reeves stated that it seems fair 
and in order to not throw everything off kilter they should get the increase on 1/1. Director 
Gillingham stated that she has seen increases given on 1/1 or the employees hire date. After 
some discussion, Reeves stated that the policy would be left as is.  
Motion by Reeves, second by Majewski, all in favor. 
 


6. Donation of Time 
Director Gillingham stated that a new Police Dept. employee had a sick child and had very 
little sick time available.  The Mayor at the time approved a onetime donation from the 
department employees. The stipulation was if employee that received the donated time did 
not use all of the time it remains in their bank. She stated she would like to see donation of time 
hour for hour not based on the hourly rate. If a bank could be set up of time donated, then an 
employee could apply to use some of those hours if needed. Anyone could donate into the 
bank and the hours would not have an hourly amount attached. Reeves stated that the 
employee’s sick time balance would need to be depleted before they could apply. Majewski 
asked how an employee would be qualified. Director Gillingham stated it would be based on 







FMLA qualifiers and would be first come first served and the employee would have to fill out a 
request and that request would need to be reviewed. Hundt stated it sounds okay if the time is 
voluntarily donated.  
Majewski motion to approve the development of a plan for donation of time program to be 
brought back and approved of by Personnel, Second Hundt, Motion carries. 
 
 
 


7. Future Agenda Items 


• Parks & Recreation Structure 


• Work Rules – New Format 
 


8. Motion to adjourn Majewski, second Reeves, Approved 4-0. Meeting adjourned 6:40pm. 








PERSONNEL COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES 
Monday, January 4, 2021 @ 6:00 pm 
Remotely Via GoToMeeting 
 
Present: Lisa Reeves (Chair), Fred Hundt (Vice-Chair), Thomas Majewski, Sid Boersma, Mayor Swadley     
              and Director Gillingham  
 


Also in attendance: Alder Tikalski, Chief Leck, Director Friedl, and Director Scheel 
 


1. CALL TO ORDER: Chair Reeves called the meeting to order at 6:00 pm. 
 


2. Communications/Updates 
            Director Gillingham reported: 


• HR Extended an offer to a candidate to fill the Public Works Administrative Assistant 
position, and are waiting to hear back. 


• Upcoming interviews for Public Works Machine Operator. 
• HR/RM busy with year-end business: entry and verification of increases, benefits, 


vacation time, etc.  
 


3. Update regarding FFCRA effective 1/1/2021  
Director Gillingham stated that the policy expired on December 31. Until now, the City has 
covered all instances of exposure and/or contraction of COVID19. At this time, the EMT’s and 
medical employees are being vaccinated. Leadership is concerned and believes we need to 
continue covering the exposures and if the employee contracts COVID. The main concern is 
an employee being exposed and not taking the time off because then they would have to 
use their sick time. By not saying anything and coming to work, they could then expose others. 
The options are:  


1. Do we want to cover an exposure at 100%? Do we want to stick with what the policy 
has been by letting them have up to 80 hours for the first occurrence?  


2. Exposure not test come back after 14 days. Appropriate amount of time based on 
situation and occurrence per Dane County. 


3. The employee covers all of their time off using sick time, vacation time, etc. 


Director Gillingham stated that she did not recall a high number of employees with more than 
one exposure. Reeves asked if option 2 was for one occurrence with a cap of 80 hours. 
Director Gillingham said no, and stated that some employees need only 5 days (or 40 hours) 
off. Majewski stated that since the policy had just expired on 1/1 he would like to know the 
fiscal cost for 2020. He further stated he wanted the fiscal cost before he made a decision on 
this item. Boersma expressed concern over employees that would come to work sick and 
expose others. Boersma pointed out that if one employee was sick at Utilities and exposed the 
others it could lead to a serious problem. He stated they should err on the side of caution and 
that he would like to continue with option 1. Director Gillingham stated her recommendation 
would be to stick with option 1 through April and then revisit it every 30 to 60 days after the 
vaccine is widespread. Majewski stated that if an employee is following the guidelines they 
should not be being exposed. There was some discussion regarding the cost of an employee 
quarantining. Director Gillingham stated that it is not really a loss of wages but a loss of 
productivity. She further stated that the City was not paying extra wages but was losing the 
productivity of those who had to quarantine. Boersma asked for Director Gillingham’s 
recommendation. She stated that she prefers option 1 but option 2 is okay too. She further 
stated that the reason she prefers option 1 is that the employee will tell us when they are ill and 







not just come to work and expose others. Hundt stated he thought that the vaccine would 
have an impact and did not see that the policy would need to remain in effect through the 
whole year. He stated he would like to go with option 1 as well for the next 90 days and then 
discuss it again. Boersma made a motion to go with option 1 with Personnel looking at it again 
in April. Hundt seconded. Reeves stated that she agreed with Majewski and had reservations 
about option 1, as well. She stated that the employees should not be getting this and she 
would go with option 2 and she would not support past 60 days. Boersma made a motion to 
go with option 1 with Personnel looking at again in 60 days. Hundt seconded. Swadley asked if 
this covers the daycare part as well as the employees themselves. Director Gilling ham stated 
that she would carve the daycare portion out, as employees do have sick time they could use 
to cover the daycare and it is not a direct exposure. Boersma asked Majewski to tell the 
committee what he would like to see. Majewski stated option 2. Boersma stated that history 
shows us that we did the right thing by going with option 1 to begin with. Hundt stated that by 
going with option 1 they would be ensuring the safety of the other employees. He also stated it 
was the best insurance against the rest of the work force not being exposed. Majewski stated 
that he understood why the policy was set up like option one in the beginning because we 
did not know what to expect. We did not have all the protective gear. But now we do and 
these employees get 12 days of sick time per year. If they are exposed that is what it is there 
for. He stated that they have sick time but you see them coming into work sick because they 
are trying to save their sick time for retirement. Director Gillingham stated that the childcare is 
off the table.  
Boersma motion to approve continuing with option one with the removal of the childcare 
portion, and to be brought back in 60 days for review, second Hundt, Approved 3 (Boersma, 
Hundt, Swadley)-2 (Reeves, Majewski). 
 


4. Review of and possible action regarding COVID absences 
• Vaccine refusal? 


Director Gillingham asked the committee for their thoughts on the subject of employees 
refusing to get a vaccine and whether the City should track who does and does not.   There 
was some discussion regarding this. Boersma expressed his concern regarding forcing 
employees to be vaccinated. Director Gillingham stated that we are not looking to force 
vaccinating just the tracking of them. Hundt stated he was glad to hear we were not 
considering forcing the employees to vaccinate and further stated he could see why we 
would want to track it. He stated that if an employee chooses not to vaccinate then they 
should lose the benefit of the coverage from the FFCRA policy they had just discussed. 
Director Gillingham stated that she would look into this further and revisit the item at the next 
meeting. 
 


5. Discussion regarding Donation of Time  
Director Gillingham stated that she and Mayor Swadley had met on Wednesday to discuss the 
fact that there are employees who have over the 130 hours that they are paid out at 
retirement. Those employees could donate their remaining time to the Donation of Time 
Program. She stated she is still trying to gather information of the Program from other cities, 
however there does not seem to be a lot of information. Reeves stated that once Director 
Gillingham has gathered more information we would revisit this item.  
 
 







6. Public Works Machine Operator position description update: Wordsmithing  
Director Gillingham stated that she and Director Hebert had done some wordsmithing to this 
position description that did not change the grade or scope of the position. These changes 
did not require approval. 
 


7. Public Works Administrative Assistant position description update: Wordsmithing:  
Director Gillingham stated that she and Director Hebert had done some wordsmithing to this 
position description that did not change the grade or scope of the position. These changes 
did not require approval at this time. Director Gillingham stated that Director Hebert would like 
to change the position to an Office Manager position. However, there was not enough time to 
make the changes between the leaving of the previous Admin Assistant and the incoming 
one. 
 


8. Future Agenda Items 


• Parks & Recreation Structure 


• Work Rules – New Format 
 


9. Motion to adjourn Hundt, second Boersma, Approved 5-0. Meeting adjourned 6:51pm. 








PERSONNEL COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES 
Monday, February 1, 2021 @ 6:00 pm 
Remotely Via GoToMeeting 
 
Present: Lisa Reeves (Chair), Fred Hundt (Vice-Chair), Thomas Majewski, Mayor Swadley     
              and Director Gillingham  
 


Also in attendance: Director Weiss, Director Scheel 
 


1. CALL TO ORDER: Chair Reeves called the meeting to order at 6:00 pm.  
 
Director Gillingham asked if item #5 could be moved up so that Director Weiss would not have to 
wait. Reeves agreed that it should be moved up and would be addressed right after 
Communications/Updates. 


  
2. Communications/Updates 


            Director Gillingham reported: 
• HR is extremely busy recruiting & hiring at this time. Recruiting and hiring for the 


positions of PD Dispatchers (both full & part-time), PW Machine Operators, Shelvers, 
and Linemen, of which we had another termination.  


• She stated that she has been busy with the OSHA log 
• Director Gillingham also stated that she would be done with the 1095’s by the end 


of the week. 
• Director Gillingham updated the committee as to the status of the Work Rules & 


Policies Manual. 
 


      5. Review of and possible action regarding Utilities On Call  
Director Gillingham asked Director Weiss to explain what she what looking to do with the On 
Call Policy. Director Weiss stated that the On Call Policy is adequate, she was not looking to 
change it but to add more clarification to it. At this time, it states that the response time for On 
Call Utilities employees is 30 minutes. She stated she would like to change that to read 30 
minutes’ drive from to Stoughton. Director Weiss said she thought that the department was 
being restricted in the hiring process because of the concern about residency. Boersma asked 
what she would do if they were later than their allotted 30 minutes. Director Weiss stated that it 
is the responsibility of an employee to know how long it takes to get to Stoughton under 
different conditions. If they were late, they would go through a discipline process to start with 
the Supervisor and if chronic then it would move up to the Director. Hundt stated he did not 
think we should insist on residency if the 30 minutes was sufficient for the department’s needs. 
Director Gillingham stated that if the employee lives further out than 30 minutes, they could 
stay at a relatives or find alternate housing for when they are on call. As long as they are able 
to be in Stoughton within 30 minutes, we do not need to rely on where they live. Reeves stated 
that with the challenge in housing and recruiting the terminology should be “can be here 
within the 30 minutes” requirement.  
Boersma motion to approve the change of wording as it pertains to Utilities On Call Response 
to “Must be within 30 minutes’ drive of Stoughton Utilities when On Call”,  second Hundt, 
Approved 4-0. 


 
3. Discussion regarding employees who opt not to have COVID19 vaccine  


Director Gillingham stated that she has discussed this with the lawyer and you can legally 
require employees to get the vaccine, however, the lawyer strongly suggested to not doing 
so. His advice was to handle it like the regular seasonal flu shot, which we do not require. We 
can have them sign a waiver though that if they opt not to vaccinate it will void any COVID 
time off available to them. Majewski stated that they can wear PPE all of the time if they opt 







not to get the vaccine. Reeves asked if the waiver was something that the lawyer sees other 
cities doing. Gillingham replied yes. Boersma stated that he thought we should not be too 
strong-armed about this as there can be valid reasons for an employee not get vaccinated. 
Director Gillingham agreed, stating they should be as employee friendly as possible. Boersma 
stated they should still follow the mandates as to wearing masks and use PPE. 
Reeves stated that there would be no action taken on this item then. 
 


4. Review of and possible action regarding Donation of Time Program  
Director Gillingham stated that if an employee is off work due to a sick time qualifying event 
and has exhausted their sick, vacation and comp. time banks, the Director of that 
Department would notify the HR Director. The HR Director and Personnel Committee will review 
the documentation for the absence including FMLA to determine eligibility for the sick time 
donation program. Employees can donate sick time from their sick time bank but must keep a 
balance equivalent to their ICI elimination period, which is 30, 60 or 90 days. Reeves asked 
Director Gillingham to explain ICI, which she did. She stated that keeping the equivalent to 
their elimination period ensures that the employee donating will have adequate sick time to 
cover his or her own elimination period if needed. Hundt asked if this meant that an employee 
would directly donate to another employee in need or a general fund or did it mean that 
employees with excess sick time and retiring employees could also donate their remaining sick 
time to a general fund?   Director Gillingham then asked the question: Do we want a general 
bank or have employees donate for another employee? Reeves stated she did not care for 
the idea of employee-to-employee donation. She stated that she thought that could end up 
being very unfair and that she would rather see a general bank or pool. There was some 
discussion regarding the criteria for the ability to use the “general sick bank” hours. Director 
Gillingham stated that a person requesting hours would already be using FMLA and would 
have already showed the “qualifying event” needed to qualify for requesting hours from the 
“general bank”. Director Gillingham explained FMLA and stated that it covers a total of 12 
weeks. Boersma stated his concern that there be a maximum amount that can be given to an 
employee in need. He stated that there may be another employee that comes along with a 
greater need, what would we do if we had no time to give him or her? Director Gillingham 
stated that there could be a cap of 12 weeks. They would need to exhaust all of the time in 
their banks and then use the “general bank” for up to 12 weeks total. She stated that sick time 
would be donated on an hour for hour basis and will not be tied to either employee’s wage. 
Sick time cannot be “cashed in” for compensation. Sick time can only be used for sick time 
qualifying hours. Any Hours that are donated to the bank that are not used will be kept in the 
general donation bank and will be available for the next employee who may have a 
qualifying need. Reeves asked what Director Friedl thought of the program. Director 
Gillingham stated that he did not seem opposed to the idea. Director Gillingham also asked 
that retiring employees be allowed to donate any sick time hours beyond the 130 days that 
will be deposited into the employees’ Health Savings Account which would be contributed to 
the “general fund”.  
Hundt motion to approve the program with a 12-week cap, with all hours being donated into a 
“general fund” and allowing retirees to donate any hours remaining in their banks beyond the 
130 days that will be deposited into the retiring employees’ Health Savings Account, second 
Boersma, Approved 4-0. 
 
 







5. **Review of employees immediate resignation/retirement  
Chair Reeves made a motion and read State Statute 19.85(1)(c) considering employment, 
promotion, compensation, or performance evaluation data of any public employee over 
which the governmental body has jurisdiction or exercises responsibility, moving the meeting 
into closed session at 6:40pm. 
 


6. **Discussion regarding Human Resources Staffing  
Closed session 
 


7. Future Agenda Items 


• Parks & Recreation Structure 


• Work Rules – New Format 
 


8. Motion to adjourn Boersma, second Hundt, Approved 4-0. Meeting adjourned 7:00 pm. 
 


 





